RSCC Faculty Senate Minutes
Wednesday, January 9, 2008, 2:00 p.m.

Walden Ridge Dining Room, Roane County Campus
I.  Attendance


President: Pat Wurth


Secretary: Laura Vaughn


TBR Sub Council/Past President: Bruce Fisher


Parliamentarian: Don Windham


Humanities: Ted Stryk, Joette Waddle, Jennifer Jordan-Henley, Peggy Hilliard, 


Robert 
Alfonso


Business/Technology: Betty Glenn, George Meghabghab, Dave Rath, Jean Trentham, 


Library: Laura Vaughn


Health Sciences: Marty Young, Marianna Mabry, Kurt Backstrom, Lesha Hill


Nursing: Pat Jenkins, Julianna Rodriquez-Rosser, Regina Hinkle, Vickie Harris


Math/Science: Jill Denton, Ron Sternfels, Saeed Rahmanian, Arthur Lee, Pat Bailey

Social/Behavioral Science: Sharon Cordell, Diane Ward, David Lane, 



C. Casey Cobb

II. Meeting

President Pat Wurth began by explaining that she had called the meeting to discuss 
concerns about Janet Neely’s contract non-renewal on December 14, 2007.  On that same 
day, Janet’s computer was impounded, her email account was turned off, she was told 
she had until the following Monday afternoon to clear out her office and she was banned 
from any Roane State campus.  Before the meeting, Pat passed out copies of the two 
email replies she had received from Dr. Goff regarding her questions about Janet’s 
job status.  Pat was concerned because the details kept changing.  The first email, dated 
December 21, 2007, stated that the president had decided to let Janet keep her Oak Ridge 
office and that her email account should still be working.  Furthermore, her status as 
Faculty Senate Vice-President had not changed.  The second email, dated January 7, 
2008, stated that Janet’s office would now be in the Math/Science Department in 
Harriman and that Janet would be required to put in 30 hours of work a week.  Pat 
informed the Senate that as of that Monday, January 7, 2008, Janet had not received any 
of this information from Human Resources. All she had received was an official letter 
informing that her contract would not be renewed, but she would be paid through 
December 2008.   

Dr. Goff approached Pat and Don Windham during the Faculty convocation on January 
9, 2008 and encouraged them to go look at Janet’s files in the Human Resources office.  
According to Dr. Goff, Pat could have access to Janet’s files because of the “Freedom of 
Information Act” (FOIA).  Dr. Goff told Pat that he would be happy to come speak to 
Faculty Senate and clarify the
termination procedures.  He admitted that the way Janet 
had been treated was not standard procedure.  Four Faculty Senate officers--Pat Wurth, 
Laura Vaughn, Bruce Fisher, and Don Windham--went to Odell Fearn’s office that 
morning to look at the files.  

Odell explained the timeline of events and the procedure he went through.  He assured 
the group that he had 
followed procedure correctly.  He even had run his actions by the 
General Council.  The Faculty Senate officers were allowed to see a letter Dr. Laman 
had sent to Ms. Neely outlining what he expected of her in the current academic year.  
She was to do all the things the letter listed or her contract might not be renewed. She did 
not do all of the things listed in the letter and that is why her contract had not been 
renewed.

During the Faculty Senate meeting, a senator said that he had been told by Dr. Laman 
that the way Janet had been treated was standard procedure.  Another senator 
confirmed that this was the way another faculty member had been treated in recent 
history.

A senator brought up the two emails Pat had received from the President.  The senator 
asked if it was correct procedure for Dr. Goff to change the details of a non-renewed 
contract.  Pat said she didn’t know.


Bruce Fisher told the Senate that he had been assigned as a faculty mentor to Janet to 
help her, but she never took advantage of this.  Bruce reminded the Senate that Janet had 
been asked to do a certain number of things by Dr. Laman.  She did not do all of them 
and that was why her contract had not been renewed.  


A Senator asked for clarification about the grievance Janet had filed last year.  Bruce and 
Don both replied that according to the Grievance Committee, what Janet had filed did 
not meet the criteria of a grievance as defined by TBR and RSCC policy.

A senator questioned if the Senate should keep someone who had been terminated and 
should Janet be allowed to remain Vice-President of Faculty Senate.


At that point, a faculty member who is not on the Senate spoke up in Janet’s defense, 
noting Janet’s good teaching record and the positive things she had done for the OTA 
program.  


A senator expressed concern that this was a new kind of job termination that was 
creating fear among the faculty and he wondered what the faculty could expect from a 
job termination now.

Another senator asked for clarification on Janet’s situation: was it a contract non-renewal 
or a job termination?  Once it was clarified that this was a contract non-renewal, the 
senator commented that the way Janet had been treated seemed a bit extreme.  


Other senators expressed concern over the fact of the President changing the details of 
Janet’s non-contract renewal.  A senator asked if this was perhaps a new procedure for 
handling contract non-renewals.

Pat reiterated her concern that Janet had not been informed of any of the changes the 
President was making.  She was reminded by Bruce that Janet wasn’t answering calls 
from Oak Ridge or Harriman.  Another senator responded that Human Resources could 
have used registered mail to contact her.


A senator noted that in the past, faculty whose contracts were not renewed were
expected to finish out the academic year as instructors.  The senator asked if there were 
two different policies regarding this.  A request was made to ask Dr. Goff to clarify this 
issue.  A senator wanted to ask Dr. Goff if there was something else going on that made 
him decide to handle the contract non-renewal this way.  Bruce said there were 
extenuating circumstances.


A senator commented that Janet had felt she was working in a hostile environment 
and the senator presented some of the details that she knew of the situation.


Bruce reiterated that Janet had been asked to do several things for her job, but she 
had 
failed to do all of them.  


A guest faculty member who works with Janet gave more details about why Janet felt 
she was working in a hostile environment.  The senator was concerned that one of the 
persons mentioned in the grievance Janet had filed was on the Grievance Committee 
that decided her grievance had no merit.  The faculty member finished by noting all of 
the achievements Janet had accomplished just in the past year and how even the OTA 
accrediting team had praised Janet when they did their evaluation of the program last 
spring.


There was a suggestion that the Senate makes a formal request for job termination and 
contract non-renewal policies to be clarified and to note that there was concern about the 
procedures that went with the policies.  A senator questioned whether or not there were 
any procedures written down.


Don reminded the Senate that Janet Neely was not the focus of the meeting.  He believed  
that the focus should be on how the Administration handled the situation with Janet.  Don 
reiterated that the President was willing to come and discuss this with the Senate.

A suggestion was made that all senators should look at the official policies online and 
have questions ready for the next meeting.  

Don also mentioned that Odell had been asked to come to a Faculty Senate meeting last 
year to answer questions about the grievance process and what constitutes a grievance, 
but he was unable to come.

A senator asked if there was an appeal process for grievances.  Someone said they 
thought there was.

A senator brought up again the two emails that Pat had received from the President.  The 
senator verified with Pat that Janet had not received any of the information listed in the 
emails, even though the emails stated she had been notified.  Pat also noted that as of that 
day (Jan. 9, 2007) Janet’s email was not showing up in Outlook.


A senator asked if Janet’s contract non-renewal was only because she didn’t fulfill her 
contract obligations or if it was a personality conflict.  The answer was that there was a 
bit of a personality conflict as well.


When concerns about problems in the Health Sciences department and Dr. Laman were 
brought up, another member of the Health Science division recommended that the 
division deal with those issues internally.


There was a discussion about whether or not to keep Janet as Vice-President of the 
Faculty Senate.  Pat asked everyone to think about it and vote on it at the next meeting.

Based on Don Windham’s proposal, Robert Alfonso made a motion that the Senate set up 
two committees: one to look into the grievance procedures and another to look into the 
termination procedures so the Senate can have the facts needed to ask the President the 
right questions at the next meeting.

The committee to look into the grievance procedure will be made up of Jean Trentham, 
Dave Rath, and Marty Young.  The committee to look into termination procedures will be 
made up of Robert Alfonso, Vickie Harris, and Julianna Rodriquez-Rosser.


A senator asked if the committees would let the senators know the location of the policies 
and procedures when they find them.

Pat told the Senate the date of the next Faculty Senate meeting will depend on when the 
President is available.  She will send out an email when she has a date set.

The meeting was adjourned at 3:05 pm.

Respectfully submitted: February 22, 2008

Approved: 

Laura Vaughn

Branch Librarian of Coffey Library
Assistant Professor
Secretary Faculty Senate 2007-2008  
